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At the Monthly Meeting of the Coleford Town Council held at the Town House, Lords Hill Walk, Coleford on Tuesday 25th September 2012, there were present: 

Councillors

Mrs  S Merrikin (Mayor)




Mr    Paul Kay   (Deputy Mayor)




Mr    I  Baird




Mr    R Drury




Mrs  E Elsmore




Mrs  J Morgan




Mr    N Penny






Mr    G Prosser




Mr    J Reynolds



Also present:

District Councillor  Mr Paul McMahon and Mr Stephen Cox.

PUBLIC FORUM

There were no members of the public present and no questions were raised.

The Public Forum closed at 7.01pm.   

103.
APOLOGIES

Apologies were noted from Councillors Atherley, C Morgan and C Elsmore.  Cllr C Elsmore was expected to join the meeting later.   

104.
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Cllr Penny declared prejudicial interests in Items 109 and 113(4). 

105.
TO APPROVE THE MINUTES OF 28th August 2012

The Minutes of the meeting held on 28th August 2012 were noted and it was proposed that they be approved.

Proposed:
 Cllr Penny

Seconded:
Cllr Kay

On being put to the vote the proposal was agreed unanimously.

106.
MATTERS ARISING

Item 89.  The Mayor reported that she understood the repair situation at St. John’s Church was reaching a critical point and may require the church to close during the winter months.  The Clerk said that she had been assured that the annual Remembrance Day service would take place as usual. 

Items 94 and 95.  The Clerk said the agreed changes had been made to Standing Orders and new copies will be distributed to Councillors shortly.

107.
TO AGREE COOPTION OF NEW COUNCILLOR
The Clerk reported that Mr Stephen Cox had applied to fill the vacant position on the Town Council.  He was the only applicant.  It was agreed unanimously to co-opt Mr Cox to the Council.  The Mayor welcomed Mr Cox to the Council and invited him to join the meeting. 
108.
POLICE REPORT

No report had been received from the Police.

109.
TO AGREE PAYMENTS

The payments made during the month of September 2012 were noted and approved.

110.
TO AGREE PETTY CASH PAYMENTS

The Petty Cash payments for September 2012 were noted and approved.

111.
MONTHLY BUDGET FIGURES

The Budget figures for September 2012 were noted and approved.  The Clerk said the second half of the annual Precept payment was due to be received from the District Council at the end of the month.  This would add £127,675.00 to the account.

112.
NEIGHBOURHOOD DEVELOPMENT PLAN STEERING COMMITTEE

The Clerk said there appeared to be sufficient local interest in the preparation of a Neighbourhood Development Plan.  After discussion, it was proposed to set up a Steering Committee with Cllrs Drury, E. Elsmore, Kay, Baird and Merrikin representing to Town Council. The Clerk said that while the Steering Committee should be led by the Town Council, members should be drawn from across the community and she would prepare a list of organisations to contact.  
It was proposed that these arrangements should be accepted.

Proposed:
 Cllr Kay

Seconded:
Cllr Penny

On being put to the vote the proposal was accepted unanimously.

It was also agreed to hold a half day training session on Neighbourhood Development Plans for Councillors.

Cllr C Elsmore joined the meeting at 7.40pm.

113.
FINANCE AND OFFICE COMMITTEE

Members noted the report of the Finance and Office Committee meeting held on 11th September 2012 and it was proposed that the recommendations made in relation to items 3 and 4 be accepted and that the item relating to staffing issues be considered in Committee.

Proposed:
 Cllr Kay

Seconded:
Cllr J Morgan

On being put to the vote the proposal was agreed unanimously.

114.
EVENTS AND MARKETING COMMITTEE

Members noted the report of the Events and Marketing Committee meeting held on 4th September 2012.  Cllr Penny said the Busking Festival had been very successful and had received a great deal of positive feedback.  He recommended that it should become an annual event.  It was proposed that this recommendation and the recommendations for items 3 and 4 in the report be accepted.

Proposed:
 Cllr Kay

Seconded:
Cllr J Morgan

On being put to the vote the proposal was agreed unanimously.

It was agreed to hold over the items in the report relating to future activities until the October meeting and that all councillors should consider proposals for future events in the meantime.

115.
AMENITIES COMMITTEE

Members noted the report of the Amenities Committee meeting held on 4th September 2012 and it was proposed that the recommendations be accepted.

Proposed:
 Cllr C Elsmore

Seconded:
Cllr J Morgan

On being put to the vote the proposal was agreed unanimously.

It was also agreed to purchase a second pair of brushes for the boot scraper. 
116.
HIGHWAYS COMMITTEE

Members noted the report of the Highways Committee meeting held on 12th September 2012 and were pleased to see that it had been agreed not to pursue the issue of residents’ parking permits. 
117.
BURIAL COMMITTEE

Members noted the reports of the Burial Committee meetings held on 12th and 24th September 2012.  It was agreed to refer stock proofing of the natural burial ground back to the Burial Committee for further consideration.  The Clerk said that a quote of £300 had been obtained for cutting back hedgerow trees in Victoria Road.  Cllr Kay said the quote from Living Landscapes for improvements to the natural burial ground entrance was being recommended despite the higher cost (£890 + VAT) as the quote from Green Tree Forestry (£403 + VAT) had not provided sufficient information. It was proposed that the recommendations be accepted.

Proposed:
 Cllr C Elsmore

Seconded:
Cllr J Morgan
118.
PLANNING COMMITTEE

Members noted the decisions taken at the Planning Committee meetings held on 28th August and 11th September 2012.
119.
MEMBERS REPORTS

The Mayor said she had attended the following events:

8th Sept
Newent Onion Fayre.

13th Sept
Forest College Celebration.

17th Sept
Meeting with Terri Chance of the Traders Association. 

19th Sept
Opportunity Centre open evening and AGM.

20th Sept
FANS consultation meeting

22nd Sept
Busking Festival and Forest Faddle.

23rd Sept
Ross-On-Wye Civic Ceremony.

Cllr Kay said he had attended the following events:

7th Sept
The opening of St. Johns School Academy.

14th Sept
Stock proofing visit to Natural Burial Ground.

19th Sept
Headstone testing at the cemetery.

22nd Sept
Busking Festival.

In view of concerns about the current grass cutting contract, Cllr Kay recommended that the matter be referred to the Finance and Office Committee for consideration.  This was agreed by Members.

Cllr Baird said he had attended a meeting at the Wilderness centre on 5th Sept and the FANS meeting on 22nd Sept.

Cllr C Elsmore said he had attended the following events:

2nd Sept
Area Health Forum meeting.

7th Sept
Meeting at the Gaveller’s Office in the Forestry Commission Offices .
19th Sept
Headstone testing

20th Sept 
FANS Consultation meeting.

22nd Sept 
Busking festival.

Cllr E Elsmore said she had attended the following events:

1st Sept 
Coleford Plastic Bag Free Day.

4th Sept 
Health Forum presentation on holistic treatment.  Cllr E Elsmore said it had been confirmed at the meeting that a consortium of Healthcare Trusts in the South West had each contributed a sum of £10,000 towards the cost of a study to find ways of cutting healthcare costs.

7th Sept 
Gavellers’ Office meeting.

8th Sept 
St. Briavels Heritage Weekend.  Cllr E Elsmore suggested holding a similar event in Coleford next year.

Cllr J Morgan said she had attended the Plastic Bag Free Day on 1st Sept, the opening of St. Johns School Academy on 7th Sept and a meeting of the Bells Foundation.

Cllr Drury said he had attended the Plastic Bag Free Day.  The Clerk confirmed that £33 had been raised through the sale of reusable bags at 5p each. There were still a number of reusable bags left and the event could continue to be promoted.  Cllr Drury asked if it was planned to hold a future Forest Lamp event.  The Mayor confirmed that this was due to be discussed at the next meeting of the Forest Mayors.

Cllr Drury said he had attended the Gavellers meeting on 7th Sept and that the Forest Tapestry had been rediscovered at the Forest of Dean College.  It was planned to have it cleaned and hung in the Main Place.  Cllr Drury reported that the Market Towns Forum AGM would be held on 1st November and that a new musical event would be held on the last Thursday of every month starting in October at the Evergreen Hall.

Cllr Drury said that the wind turbine had now been installed at St. Briavels and it was anticipated to raise £15,000 annually towards local events and projects.

Cllr Prosser said he had attended the following events:

1st Sept 
Coleford Plastic Bag Free Day.

12th Sept 
Highways Committee Meeting.

13th Sept
Water divining for pipes at the cemetery.

14th Sept 
Stock proofing visit to Natural Burial Ground.

17th Sept
Digging to search for pipes at cemetery.

20th Sept 
Testing of headstones at cemetery.

Cllr Reynolds said he had helped with digging for pipes at the cemetery on 17th Sept and had attended the Busking Festival on 22nd Sept.  He had also carried out gutter clearing and rubbish collection in the Milkwall area in the hope of setting an example.  Cllr Reynolds also added to the concerns relating to the current grass cutting contract.  The Clerk agreed to circulate the contract to Members prior to discussion at the next Amenities Committee meeting.

Cllr Penny said he had attended the Coleford Plastic Bag Free Day on 1st Sept.  The majority of his time during the month had been taken up in organising the Busking Festival. 

120.
REPORTS FROM DISTRICT AND COUNTY COUNCILLORS
Cllr C Elsmore said he had attended a presentation of proposals to install a large array of solar panels at Pingry Farm.  He said a presentation would be made to the Town Council in due course.  He said that the Highways Department had identified Mile End Crossroads and Broadwell Crossroads as accident hot spots and were looking at solutions.

Cllr McMahon said he had attended the funeral of District Councillor Helen Stewart.  He had also attended the FANS meeting on 20th Sept which he felt had been very positive.  He said that on 11th Oct he would be putting a motion to the District Council asking for an impact assessment of car parking charges on Coleford businesses.

It was proposed to extend the meeting by 30 minutes beyond 9.00pm

Proposed:
 Cllr Kay

Seconded:
Cllr J Morgan

On being put to the vote the proposal was agreed unanimously.

121.CORRESPONDENCE

Members noted the items of correspondence received during September 2012. 

The open meeting closed at 9.00pm and the Council then went into Committee.

In Committee 

FINANCE AND OFFICE COMMITTEE – STAFFING MATTERS

Members noted the staffing changes that would take effect from 31st October 2012 and discussed proposals for recruiting a replacement.  It was agreed that the process should begin immediately.  It was agreed to hold a meeting to shortlist applications from candidates on Wednesday 17th October.
The meeting closed at 9.15pm.
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